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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday, September 24, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Elaine Brown, Carl Cannon, Larry Williams, Rich Redick, Marla Buchanan; Aaron Bowman; Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan,  Assistant General Counsels Paige Johnston, Carol Mirando;  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office;  Alberto Souto, Budget Office; Mark Fernandez, Hornblower (HMS Global Maritime); Cecilia Ford,  Jeremiah Cobb, Grants Management; Chris Kauffmann, Nancy Rubin, Victoria Robas, Jacksonville Port Authority;  Blair Fishburn, Mike Miller, Steve Arrington, Jacksonville Transportation Authority; Greg Dronket, HMS Maritime (via telephone);  Joseph Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record; Marriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant; Stan Johnson, Connie Holt, Executive Council Assistants (Gulliford, Holt);  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:06 p.m.

The minutes for the September 17, 2012 Commission meetings were approved.

The Chair inquired about the repairs to the Jean Ribault and Victoria Robas, Jacksonville Port Authority, reported that the ferry has been given a clean bill of health, is safe and in service; ridership is good.

In Updates from Commission Members, Commissioner Rich Redick reported on the Wednesday, September 20th joint meeting of the Ferry Commission, JaxPort officials, City officials and representatives of HMS Maritime.  The meeting was held at JaxPort.  Commissioner Redick reported that it was a productive meeting that assessed where things stand and that a checklist was reviewed on projects that had to be completed and who were the point people.  Commissioner Redick reported that JaxPort’s Chief Executive Officer, Paul Anderson, pledged his agency’s support for the ferry beyond the October 1st transfer date.
Victoria Robas of JaxPort explained the project list of items that had to be addressed and how they were prioritized.  At each item reviewed, the Chairman sought out the view of Ceci Ford of Risk Management and Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston  to ascertain whether they were comfortable or not with the item’s status.

Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston likened certain documents, such as the change of ownership documentation, to  a car title.  She indicated that she will be working with Attorney Lindsey Brock on completing the executive documents and transmitting them to the National Documentation Center in West Virginia.  On the change of ownership documentation, Ceci Ford, Risk Management, made it clear that she would be more comfortable if Risk Management was in receipt of paperwork from the insurance underwriters regarding the certification of insurance.
The Memorandum of Understanding from the Port Authority to the Ferry Commission regarding the MOU to the Coast Guard for the Facility Plan was 95% done.

Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, and  Kyle Billy of the Council Auditor’s Office had met to discuss the Ferry Operating Agreement.  Ms. Johnston explained what transpired and what concerns were raised.    In the Consent Amendment,  Hornblower (HMS Maritime)  requested changing termination language from 15 to 60 days  (between the City and Hornblower) in the event of  the City encountering financial problems.  An extensive discussion ensued on this item.

If the change of timing for notification of cancellation was to be amended, Hornblower wanted to know how long it would take to amend the contract after the transfer.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston  indicated that it would take four to six weeks in the Procurement process.  It would not be necessary to go to the City Council for any kind of legislation.

Greg Dronkert indicated that if some catastrophic event shut the ferry down and the City lacked the funds to keep the ferry operating, he did not want HMS to have to absorb the costs.

The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, asked Mr. Dronkert if he would be comfortable with talking about negotiations with the Commission after the October 1st transfer to work out an understanding.  Mr. Dronkert indicated that he was uncomfortable discussing the matter further over the telephone.

The Commission voted unanimously to continue the discussion on the matter at a later date.

Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office, prefers that the designation HMS Ferries, Inc., registered to do business in Florida, be executed in the contract by  October 1st to ensure that a payroll can be orderly met.  The Commission voted unanimously to approve a Memorandum of Clarification.
Neither Assistant General Counsel Johnston or Risk Management’s Ford had any objections or problems with matters concerning vendors used in the ferry’s operations.

It was agreed that a workshop would be held at JaxPort on September 26 (Wednesday) to continue addressing items on the checklist.

Commissioner Redick felt that the Commission needed to work on the identification of someone to be responsible for public relations as soon as possible.  Michelle Barth’s name was mentioned. (Ms. Barth is Deputy Chief of Staff in the Mayor’s Office).  The Chair noted that the Mayor’s Office had indicated their willingness to assist the Commission with press releases.

Commissioner Carl Cannon felt there was a need for a Public Relations Committee.   The Commission’s Public Relations Committee will consist of Commissioners Bowman, Brown and Cannon.

Commissioner Elaine Brown wants to see the Ferry Commission work more closely with the Ferry Task Force on marketing the ferry.

Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan briefed the Commission on Sunshine Laws.  In particular, he addressed the issue of e-mail traffic that had been brought to his attention.  He reiterated the importance of noticed meetings, minutes of meetings and meeting sites that have public access since Commission members were members of the Ferry Task Force, as well.
On an emergency plan for contact in the event of a ferry mishap, the Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni volunteered to be that contact person on a short-term basis.

Ceci Ford, Risk Management, expressed concerns about the Ferry Slipwall Design; specifically, she would be more comfortable with an engineer’s report on the integrity of the slipwall.  Chris Kauffmann, JaxPort Chief Operating Officer, felt that a request for an engineer’s study before the October 1st transfer was problematic.  Ms. Ford suggested that a letter attesting to the safety of the ferry’s equipment and the slipwall from R S & H would suffice.  Chris Kauffmann did not see the value of such a letter.  Neither HMS nor JaxPort can provide Risk Management with the kind of letter that Ms. Ford was hoping to acquire.  Ms. Ford indicated that she wanted the fact that she had some concerns and had requested a study or letter on the record.
Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office, remarked on capital expenditures.

The survey of the vessel will occur after the October 1st transfer since funding is required to procure the services for the survey and no funding is available until after October 1st.
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Posted: 4:00 p.m.

